# 2024 KOREA POLICY

Volume 2 / Issue 1

## The ROK-US-Japan Trilateral Security Cooperation

By Alex Soohoon Lee



### ROK-US-Japan Trilateral Security Cooperation: Commitments, Progress, Opportunities & Challenges Ahead

By Alex Soohoon Lee

#### Korea Institute for Defense Analyses

Trilateral security cooperation between the Republic of Korea (ROK), the United States (US), and Japan has become one of the most significant security frameworks in the Indo-Pacific region. Together, the three countries account for one-third of the world economy, and all three are ranked in the top ten in terms of military power.<sup>1</sup> Each of them has released an Indo-Pacific strategy, which emphasizes the importance of trilateral cooperation. In the face of increasing provocations by the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) and by adopting a strikingly new outlook on Indo-Pacific security issues, the ROK, the US, and Japan have decided to strengthen their cooperation.

Progress in trilateral security cooperation began with President Yoon Sukyeol's bold move to normalize relations with Japan and to signal the linkages between the ROK-US bilateral and ROK-US-Japan trilateral contexts. In March 2023, President Yoon traveled to Tokyo and, with Japanese Prime Minister Fumio Kishida, stressed the need to strengthen cooperation for future generations.<sup>2</sup> In the first summit meeting between President Yoon and President Joe Biden, just two weeks after Yoon's inauguration in May 2022, the two leaders underscored the importance of ROK-US-Japan trilateral security cooperation in response to growing DPRK-related challenges, as well as the need to bolster the rules-based international order.

At the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) summit in November 2022, the three leaders issued the Phnom Penh Statement on Trilateral Partnership for the Indo-Pacific, which mostly dealt with sharing warning data on DPRK missiles in real-time.<sup>3</sup> During the 2023 ROK-US summit, which commemorated the 70th anniversary of the alliance, Yoon and Biden reemphasized the significance of trilateral cooperation. They acknowledged the progress made toward sharing DPRK missile-warning data in real-time and supported regularizing anti-submarine and missile-defense exercises.<sup>4</sup>

Dr. Alex Soohoon LEE is an associate research fellow at Korea Institute for Defense Analyses (KIDA). Prior to his current position at KIDA, Dr. Lee was a Global Korean Studies (GKS) research professor at the Division of International Studies, Korea University. This paper was finalized in late April 2024.

Without Yoon's direct bilateral engagements with Kishida, however, trilateral security cooperation would not have been possible. Such efforts have been consistently made by the two leaders. After the US-Japan summit in April 2024, President Yoon and Prime Minister Kishida held talks over the phone and exchanged views on both bilateral and trilateral issues. According to Japan's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "in light of the challenging security environment in the Indo-Pacific, there has never been a time when closer cooperation between the two countries is more needed than now."<sup>5</sup> Normalization of the two nations has opened a door to ROK-US-Japan trilateral security cooperation.

After discussing trilateral security cooperation in a historical context, this article examines the commitments set out at the Camp David Summit; explores some of the progress made since the summit and looks at further areas for improvement; and, finally, notes persistent and future challenges for trilateral security cooperation. The article argues that to maintain the peace and prosperity of the Korean Peninsula and Indo-Pacific region, it will be critical to plan and sustain the future of trilateral cooperation and carry on the legacy that began at Camp David.

#### **Historical Background**

Trilateral security cooperation is not a recent trend. US policymakers explored the idea of tying together US alliances in Asia going back to the early 1950s.<sup>6</sup> While those discussions did not result in any concrete outcomes, they show a longstanding drive in Washington to tighten the linkages between its respective alliances with Tokyo and Seoul. While Washington continued to encourage leaders of the two countries to improve bilateral relations, little progress was made throughout the rest of the decade. However, moving into the early- and mid-1960s, more concerted and successful efforts were made to initiate trilateral cooperation.<sup>7</sup>

The emergence of new leadership in South Korea under President Park Chunghee in 1961, which aimed to modernize the ROK economy and use better ties with Japan to do so, opened new opportunities. Additionally, as the United States deepened its involvement in Southeast Asia during the Vietnam War, it grappled with growing regional commitments alongside limited resources and sought ways to tighten links between Seoul and Tokyo to mitigate any destabilizing effects resulting from changes in the US force posture.

In 1964, China tested its first atomic bomb, with an explosive yield similar to the US atomic bomb dropped on Nagasaki.<sup>8</sup> Consequently, the United States faced the growing challenge of negotiating with two nuclear countries in both

China and the Soviet Union. President Lyndon B. Johnson emphasized the United States would maintain defense readiness toward China because its provocative actions could pose a significant threat to allies in the region.<sup>9</sup> The following year, the ROK and Japan signed the Treaty on Basic Relations. Although the treaty did not focus on forging trilateral cooperation, it helped lay the foundation for later progress.<sup>10</sup>

Following the end of the Cold War and in the context of a growing North Korean nuclear and missile threat, more formal trilateral connections were established in the form of the Trilateral Coordination and Oversight Group (TCOG), which served as the first official cooperative mechanism among the three countries. In 1998, the DPRK test-fired the Taepodong-1, a medium-to-long-range missile. In response, the ROK, the United States, and Japan established the TCOG to help coordinate their approaches to negotiations with the DPRK and maintain progress under the 1994 Agreed Framework.<sup>11</sup> While the TCOG dissolved by 2003, it established the groundwork for later iterations of trilateral security cooperation, including the Defense Trilateral Talks (DTT) established in 2008. The DTT, an assistant-secretary-level meeting for discussing the security environment of the Korean Peninsula, remains a venue for trilateral dialogue.<sup>12</sup>

After the DPRK conducted its third nuclear test in 2013, the three countries signed the Trilateral Information Sharing Agreement (TISA) in 2014. With the DPRK threat increasing, the three forged a whole new level of cooperation. The TISA expanded the two bilateral General Security of Military Information Agreements (GSOMIA) that the United States had with the ROK and Japan into a trilateral arrangement.<sup>13</sup> However, the mechanism was quite complex. For sharing information trilaterally, the ROK military sent information to US Forces in Korea (USFK), which then relayed it to the US Indo-Pacific Command (INDOPACOM), the information hub. When INDOPACOM wanted to deliver information provided by the ROK military to the Japanese Self-Defense Forces (SDF), it had to confirm with the ROK military and vice versa. The procedure was not efficient and often faced information delays.<sup>14</sup>

The US, ROK, and Japanese leaders established new commitments that transcended the scope of the TCOG and TISA at the Camp David Summit. They reimagined the standard of cooperation set in the past, moving to regularize and institutionalize a new level of cooperation in the face of increasing security threats in the region. The following section briefly lays out the key documents produced during the summit before exploring in more detail the broad, multi-level scope of commitments the three leaders made.

#### **Commitments and Objectives of Trilateral Security Cooperation**

At the Camp David Summit, progress in trilateral security cooperation helped set up a new security architecture for the Korean Peninsula as well as for the Indo-Pacific region. At Camp David, the first venue exclusively prepared for the three countries, the leaders held extensive discussions not only on the areas of envisioned cooperation but also on the scope, principles, standards, and measures of trilateral cooperation. Preparation for the summit meeting required a great amount of effort and time, especially in a multilateral setting. Three key documents were produced at the summit.

"The Spirit of Camp David" is a joint statement of the ROK, Japan, and the United States that captured the role and policy direction of trilateral cooperation.<sup>15</sup> The "Camp David Principles" established several basic principles to promote trilateral cooperation.<sup>16</sup> The leaders also agreed to a "Commitment to Consult," which committed the three governments "to consult trilaterally with each other, in an expeditious manner, to coordinate our responses to regional challenges, provocations, and threats affecting our collective interests and security." While the commitment is not legally binding, the document states that the three countries "intend to share information, align our messaging, and coordinate response actions."<sup>17</sup> Based on these three documents, the leaders articulated the scope and agenda of cooperation by establishing a range of concrete commitments.

The three leaders divided the main objectives and commitments of trilateral cooperation into global, regional, and peninsular levels. In some cases, the distinction is clear. For example, cooperation at the United Nations (UN) will be considered global, whereas Indo-Pacific issues will be categorized as regional. Yet, in other instances, trilateral objectives and commitments may overlap across multiple levels. For example, issues related to both the Korean Peninsula and the Taiwan Strait can involve all three levels because a contingency surrounding the latter would significantly influence the security of the former and would involve both regional and global powers and interests.

Moreover, the principles committed by the three parties can be applied to all three levels, albeit to different degrees, and overlap with principles supported by other multilateral and minilateral groupings. What follows is a detailed description of the trilateral commitments made at Camp David broken down along each level: global, regional, and peninsular.<sup>18</sup> However, it bears notice that even within a given level, there is application to the commitments made in the others.

#### Global Level Commitments

On a global level, the three leaders agreed to work to "promote global prosperity."<sup>19</sup> As members of the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons (NPT), they agreed to a world without nuclear weapons. Furthermore, as permanent and non-permanent members of the UN Security Council (UNSC), they expressed their respect for the spirit and charter of the United Nations.<sup>20</sup> Although all three countries have affirmed such commitments both unilaterally and in other forums, its inclusion at Camp David indicates that the task and responsibility of trilateral cooperation could go well beyond the Indo-Pacific region.

Moreover, the three leaders criticized Russia's "unprovoked and brutal war of aggression that has shaken the foundation of the international order," reaffirming their commitment to stand with Ukraine and upholding the values of "territorial integrity, sovereignty, and the peaceful resolution of disputes."<sup>21</sup> It is important to highlight the three nations' commitment to deal with Russia's invasion of Ukraine extends beyond the Indo-Pacific region. Although each country assists Ukraine in distinct ways, they have declared unanimous support for Kyiv.

Additionally, the three leaders agreed to several measures regarding supply chains and trade. To support developing nations' participation in the "supply chains of clean energy products," they agreed to develop the Partnership for Resilient and Inclusive Supply-chain Enhancement (RISE). They also agreed to adopt technology protection measures to prevent the illegal trading of advanced technologies they have developed.<sup>22</sup> Such efforts to protect supply chains and trade are important because the three are major trade-oriented nations. Together, they can play an exponentially larger role in the global economy.

#### Regional Level Commitments

Beneath yet intertwined with the global level, each country has clearly articulated the importance of regional issues in their respective Indo-Pacific strategies and the importance of trilateral cooperation therein. The US Indo-Pacific Strategy begins by stating: "The United States is an Indo-Pacific power. The region, stretching from our Pacific coastline to the Indian Ocean, is home to more than half of the world's people, nearly two-thirds of the world's economy, and seven of the world's largest militaries." Furthermore, under its Indo-Pacific Action Plan, one of the ten core lines of effort the United States will pursue to implement the overall strategy is to "expand U.S.-Japan-ROK cooperation."<sup>23</sup> Seoul and Tokyo's regional strategies similarly stress the importance of trilateral cooperation.

The ROK's Indo-Pacific Strategy begins with: "The Republic of Korea is an Indo-Pacific nation." It also states that close cooperation with the United States and Japan is a "useful trilateral platform for cooperation to address not only North Korea's nuclear and missile threats but also supply chain disruptions, cyber security, climate change."<sup>24</sup> While Japan has not issued a formal Indo-Pacific strategic document like the United States and the ROK, it is one of the originators of the Indo-Pacific concept – predating the United States – and has evolved its regional strategy for over a decade.<sup>25</sup> More recently, the Japanese Ministry of Foreign Affairs asserted that the "Japan-U.S.-Korea, promote cooperation for rulemaking and enhancement of autonomy of each country."

At Camp David, the three nations committed to stand strong against the People's Republic of China (PRC) to protect the rules-based order and promote peace and prosperity in the Indo-Pacific region. They clearly stated their opposition to the PRC's attempts to change the status quo of the South China Sea, including illegal maritime territorial claims, militarization of reclaimed areas, unregulated fishing, and provocative use of its maritime militias.<sup>27</sup> This marked the first time the ROK, along with the United States and Japan, mentioned the PRC by name in a trilateral document relating to unlawful maritime activities.

Moreover, they emphasized a firm commitment to freedom of navigation and overflight in the South China Sea and to manage the regional threats posed by the PRC to maintain a free maritime order. To keep the peace and stability of the Taiwan Strait, the three leaders decided to deter any activities that could threaten the security of the strait. At the same time, each of the three will work with China to avoid a possible outbreak of conflict in the region.

In line with the above regional commitments, the three leaders agreed to the previously mentioned "commitment to consult," emphasizing that information sharing, synchronization of messages, and coordination of response actions must be carried out in response to regional challenges, provocations, and threats. Although the commitment differs from the concept of collective security in the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) and does not supersede or infringe upon existing commitments arising from the Treaty of Mutual Cooperation and Security between Japan and the United States or the Mutual Defense Treaty between the ROK and the United States, it could serve as a guideline for the three countries to promote new levels of cooperation and consultation.

Furthermore, given that the commitment to consult would require frequent meetings, the three leaders specified at Camp David that they would not only continue to hold annual leader-level summit meetings but also annual meetings for the foreign ministers, defense ministers, and heads of the National Security Office, as well as annual meetings between the ministers of finance and commerce and industry. The commitment to erect a whole-of-government and regularized consultative architecture was a bold move given the difficulty of holding such meetings on an annual basis. In doing so, the three nations will be able to jointly handle various threats and issues that cross multiple functional areas.

The leaders also launched the annual Trilateral Indo-Pacific Dialogue to identify areas of cooperation and jointly respond to threats in the Indo-Pacific region. Through the dialogue, they can manage regional issues and identify new areas of cooperation. In addition, the three will work together in non-traditional security areas, such as strengthening the Indo-Pacific Economic Framework (IPEF). The framework, composed of 14 nations representing 40 percent of global GDP, aims to "offer tangible benefits that fuel economic activity and investment, promote sustainable and inclusive economic growth, and benefit workers and consumers across the region."<sup>28</sup> This shows that trilateral cooperation is embedded within a broader array of multilateral efforts in the region.

Finally, in addition to committing to maintain the rules-based order and build an array of new consultative mechanisms, the three leaders committed to closely work with ASEAN. ASEAN is an important regional grouping for both security and economic issues, particularly in the areas of sustainable energy, water security, and climate resilience. Therefore, the three leaders stated they "wholeheartedly reaffirm ASEAN centrality and unity" in the region.<sup>29</sup> They also committed to working with the Pacific Island countries. China and the Solomon Islands recently upgraded their relations to a "comprehensive strategic partnership" and have signed a police cooperation pact.<sup>30</sup> Given the broader context of US-China rivalry and strategic competition, the United States views boosting relations with the Pacific Islands as a critical objective.<sup>31</sup>

Similarly, the ROK and Japan view the Pacific Islands as important partners. During his hosting of the Korea-Pacific Islands Summit in May 2023, President Yoon said, "Let the ROK, which stands for the universal values of freedom, human rights, and rule of law, foster a sustainable cooperative partnership based on mutual respect and trust with Pacific island nations that share a vision for peace and democracy."<sup>32</sup> Similarly, Japan's Ministry of Foreign Affairs states, "it is important for Japan to strive for a further improvement of friendly

relations with the Pacific Islands Countries" given their shared history, the island's importance as a source of food and natural resources for Japan, and the fact that the islands are located along important maritime transport routes for Japanese trade.<sup>33</sup>

#### Peninsular Level Commitments

In conjunction with both global and regional issues, trilateral security cooperation will focus on deterring DPRK threats. In this regard, the commitments made at Camp David build upon previously described efforts under TCOG, TISA, and the DTT – the main objectives of which had been to deter DPRK provocations. As noted, the recent increase in security cooperation among the three has been driven by the DPRK's rapidly increasing provocations, including more than 70 missile launch tests in 2022.<sup>34</sup> North Korea's ability to launch various missiles, including medium- and long-range missiles and a recent satellite launch, alarmed the three nations and propelled them to coordinate their responses.

At Camp David, the three leaders condemned the "DPRK's unprecedented number of ballistic missile launches, including multiple intercontinental ballistic missile (ICBM) launches and conventional military actions that pose a grave threat to peace and security on the Korean Peninsula and beyond."<sup>35</sup> Notably, to effectively deter DPRK provocations, the three leaders also set goals to "operationalize [their] sharing of missile warning data on the DPRK in real-time" by the end of 2023.

Along with committing to tighten real-time data-sharing to better deter and respond to North Korean provocations, the three leaders agreed to hold annual, named, multi-domain trilateral exercises to enhance "coordinated capabilities and cooperation." The drive to develop multi-domain exercises follows the US military's strategy to dramatically evolve its multi-domain operations in the Indo-Pacific and beyond.<sup>36</sup> The aim of trilateral, multi-domain exercises would be to enhance the joint capability and interoperability of the three forces to deter an advancing and increasingly multifaceted DPRK threat.

The three leaders also announced the establishment of a new trilateral working group to drive cooperation, "including with the international community, to combat DPRK cyber threats and block its cyber-enabled sanctions evasion." The DPRK has increasingly used cyber-means to earn foreign currency to develop its nuclear and missile programs, a vicious cycle that needs to be

ceased. The three leaders also reasserted their commitment to the complete denuclearization of the DPRK. In doing so, they committed to work through the UN to push the DPRK to abandon its nuclear and ballistic missile programs while agreeing to conduct dialogue with the DPRK with no preconditions and working to promote human rights in the country.

The three leaders also sought to "further enhance trilateral dialogue on space security cooperation, particularly regarding threats in the space domain, national space strategies, and the responsible use of space." Theoretically, there are no friends or enemies in space. In this regard, space cooperation is something that the three nations could preemptively discuss. There are infinite possibilities for cooperation, including working together in non-traditional security areas, namely removing space debris. On the traditional security front, with applications to the DPRK and beyond, military cooperation can be achieved in launching and maintaining reconnaissance satellites. Various strategic communication channels could strengthen cooperation on regional threats and challenges.

#### **Progress Following Camp David and Areas for Improvement**

The global, regional, and peninsular-level commitments established at Camp David set a clear direction for trilateral security cooperation and its implementation moving forward. However, it is important to note that all three parties have had to approach the outlined commitments and objectives in a deliberate manner. Without thorough planning and cautious implementation, the newfound efforts might repeat mistakes made in the past. Nevertheless, the five summit meetings held in the past one and a half years demonstrate a strong intent to maintain progress.

It has only been slightly over half a year since the Camp David Summit. Consequently, it is somewhat premature to discuss concrete accomplishments, not only because of the broad range of commitments made but also because of the constantly evolving security landscape. As this section shows, while some commitments have seen meaningful progress, others have not. In addition to charting some of the progress made, the following section notes areas for further improvement.

#### Real-Time Sharing of DPRK Missile Data

To establish the complex system required to share DPRK missile data in realtime, there must be close communication among the ROK, US, and Japanese militaries. Each country's military needs to agree on when and how to deliver the warning information. Most importantly, the three should agree on the scope and level of information they share. In this regard, domestic politics becomes a critical variable that the leaders will need to consider. In Japan, part of the public is hesitant to share their critical military information with the ROK. The same goes for the ROK. Due to territorial and historical issues, there remains political distrust between the two nations, which may complicate the mechanism for sharing critical military information.

Nonetheless, despite such difficulties, the three nations officially activated the mechanism of sharing DPRK missile-warning data in real-time in December 2023.<sup>37</sup> Although the scope and level of information that is being shared is not public, it is both technically and politically a significant achievement upon which future cooperation can be built. This mechanism is certainly a big step forward from TISA, yet work remains to be done.

The three militaries must continue to improve the data-sharing mechanism. When the DPRK launched an intermediate-range ballistic missile (IRBM) in January, the data analyses from the ROK and US militaries differed from the Japanese Self-Defense Forces' analysis.<sup>38</sup>The three should closely communicate to improve accuracy and align messaging. In doing so, they should work on communication and troubleshoot ways to improve the mechanism through consistent and open communication. Unless an alliance is formed, it is difficult for sovereign states to discuss sensitive information and intelligence and integrate data. Therefore, the three need to continue to work to find an ideal state for sharing DPRK missile data in real time. The quality and quantity of the information shared between the three is expected to improve moving forward.

#### Annual Trilateral Meetings and Exercises

Several developments can be seen with respect to annual meetings and exercises. As for high-ranking official meetings, the three defense ministers met at the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) meeting in November 2023 and recently in Brazil, where they talked about the DPRK's growing threat and the PRC's increasingly provocative actions in the region.<sup>39</sup> The leaders of the three countries' national security councils also met last December to discuss the implementation of the Camp David Summit, including combined exercises and respective schedules. Notably, there have been four military exercises so far. Two trilateral aerial exercises took place in the Indo-Pacific region in October and December 2023 to strengthen the interoperability of the three forces.<sup>40</sup> More recently, they held two trilateral maritime exercises in which the ROK and Japan sent Aegis destroyers, and the United States sent the Carl Vinson aircraft carrier to deter and strengthen defense against the DPRK's increasing threat.<sup>41</sup>

Moving ahead, the three nations should invest more in and regularize multidomain trilateral military exercises. During and since the Camp David Summit, Biden has commented that the three leaders agreed to "launch annual multidomain military exercises to bring trilateral defense cooperation."<sup>42</sup> Again, the US military is still developing multi-domain concepts and operations, so working with allies to do so adds additional hurdles. Nevertheless, since the three leaders have insisted on multi-domain exercises, trilateral ground exercises are expected. Strengthening the interoperability of the three militaries is an important task, especially to deter DPRK conventional and nuclear provocations. In this regard, the three would also need to work toward trilateral anti-submarine warfare exercises and cooperate on relief missions for humanitarian disasters in the region.

#### Indo-Pacific Dialogue

The inaugural Trilateral Indo-Pacific Dialogue was hosted by the United States in January 2024 to honor the commitments made at Camp David. Representatives from each country condemned the DPRK's development of nuclear and missile technologies and expressed the importance of maintaining peace and stability in the Taiwan Strait. They also discussed the importance of cooperating closely with ASEAN and Pacific Island countries.<sup>43</sup>

The representatives emphasized the maritime-security capabilities of ASEAN and Pacific Island countries by establishing a three-country maritime security cooperation framework. This means strengthening maritime security among the three countries from the Western Indian Ocean to the South Pacific. In particular, the Pacific Islands have been a strategic region since World War II. Cooperation among the three must consider the perspective of ASEAN and Pacific Island countries. Not all ASEAN and Pacific Island countries value democracy and liberalism pursued by the ROK, the United States, and Japan. Therefore, to promote cooperation, the three countries should take a cautious approach.

#### Space Cooperation

In terms of space cooperation, the ROK and Japanese militaries participated in the Global Sentinel, which took place at Vandenberg Air Force Base in early February to actualize what was discussed during Camp David.<sup>44</sup> Unlike the abovementioned trilateral cooperation efforts, space cooperation is a long-term commitment among the three countries. In this regard, ROK-US space cooperation can be the stepping stone for future trilateral cooperation in space. After Camp David, the ROK launched two satellites with US assistance. In December 2023, the ROK's first reconnaissance satellite was launched by a SpaceX Falcon 9 rocket, which will enhance ROK reconnaissance capacity over the DPRK.<sup>45</sup>

In April, the ROK's second reconnaissance satellite was launched from the Kennedy Space Center, which will further improve the ROK's independent surveillance capability over the DPRK. With the assistance of SpaceX, the ROK will launch more satellites by 2025.<sup>46</sup> The ROK's space capability, assisted by the United States, will not only improve its 3K Defense System (i.e., Kill Chain, Korea Air Missile Defense (KAMD), Korea Massive Punishment and Retaliation (KMPR)) but will also contribute to trilateral security cooperation.

Space cooperation between the United States and Japan has made some progress as well. In his recent official visit to Washington DC, Prime Minister Kishida discussed various agenda items for Japan-US space cooperation with President Biden. The highlight was the signing of a Lunar Surface Exploration Implementing Arrangement. In this regard, Japan will "provide and sustain operation of a pressurized lunar rover while the United States plans to allocate two astronaut flight opportunities to the lunar surface for Japan on future Artemis missions."<sup>47</sup> If realized, it will be the first time that a non-American astronaut lands on the Moon. Although space cooperation is committed bilaterally for now, the two bilateral platforms will be the foundation for trilateral space cooperation in the future.

#### Trilateral Cooperation at the UN: North Korea and Beyond

As mentioned during the Camp David Summit, the three nations should closely work together within the UN system to promote peace and prosperity in the region and the world. The ROK and Japan have been elected as non-permanent members of the UNSC, marking the third time that the ROK has filled this role. During its tenure, which will conclude in 2025, "the ROK intends to strengthen its role as a responsible member of the international community that defends the rules-based international order and universal values enshrined in the UN Charter."<sup>48</sup> The ROK, Japan, and the United States, the one permanent UNSC member among them, could pursue various agendas in the UN, including on DPRK-related issues.

The three nations should call for the complete, verifiable, and irreversible dismantlement (CVID) of the DPRK's nuclear program. The acronym, CVID, has not been used for the past few years. At Camp David, the three leaders agreed to remain "committed to dialogue with the DRPK with no precondition."<sup>49</sup> CVID

should be the term that the three nations use regarding the denuclearization of the DPRK, especially at the UN. China and Russia will likely wield veto power in an attempt to "resist whatever the US brings to the table when it comes to North Korea."<sup>50</sup> Thus, both condemning and sanctioning the DPRK will be challenging. However, as members of the Security Council, the ROK, and Japan can use their diplomatic power to prepare initiatives that direct like-minded countries in the UN to strengthen their commitments to upholding peace and stability.

Although the ROK and Japan's tenure at the UNSC is limited, they can work to establish new norms and institutions regarding the DPRK's denuclearization. According to the life cycle of norms, once a norm emerges, it can be cascaded and eventually internalized.<sup>51</sup> In this light, pushing for CVID regarding the DPRK could develop into a norm with UN support. The three partners may be able to rally like-minded nations in the UN to support the DPRK's CVID, creating a snowball effect in which large numbers of UN members internalize CVID as a norm.

Camp David helped clarify the direction and mechanisms for security cooperation among the ROK, the United States, and Japan. The three countries are working together to establish a system for policy coordination toward the DPRK and to strengthen the rules-based order in the Indo-Pacific region, consisting of regular high-level dialogues and trilateral military exercises. In the face of new regional and global threats, the three can exchange opinions and coordinate responses through various channels.

#### Persistent and Future Challenges to Trilateral Security Cooperation

Despite the progress charted above and suggestions for future improvement, there remain key challenges that could stand in the way of progressing trilateral security cooperation. These challenges include the international security environment and domestic politics. On the international security front, trilateral cooperation among China, Russia, and the DPRK – the so-called Northern Triangle – could work against ROK-US-Japan trilateral cooperation in the Indo-Pacific region. DPRK leader Kim Jong-un's recent outreach to Russian President Vladimir Putin has boosted the Russia-DPRK partnership since their August 2023 summit meeting.<sup>52</sup> According to the ROK defense minister, the DPRK sent "millions of artillery shells to Russia since the summit."<sup>53</sup>

In return, Russia is expected to provide the DPRK with food, fuel, and medicine, supplies of which have dwindled due to the COVID-19 lockdown in the DPRK. Although the DPRK's two satellite launches in 2023 failed, a recent launch succeeded.<sup>54</sup> Putin may have helped Kim Jong-un with "satellite technology,

and possibly technology for space-launched vehicles, which could include ICBM technology." Also, it is possible that Russia could provide DPRK with technology for nuclear-powered submarines.<sup>55</sup>

This newly built axis likely alarms China. Traditionally, the DPRK sought Chinese support for economic reasons and Russia for military reasons. If China falls into the trap of the Northern Triangle, there will be reputational costs, which could undermine its ability to normalize relations with the United States and mitigate the global trend of economic decoupling. Alternatively, China could have a different strategic calculus, where it wants the DPRK and Russia to cooperate on undermining the US sphere of influence in the region. If so, the United States, which is currently confronting simultaneous conflicts in Europe and the Middle East, would face even steeper security challenges, eventually affecting and potentially jeopardizing trilateral cooperation.

To avoid any confrontation with a possible Northern Triangle, the United States, the ROK, and Japan needs to maintain bilateral and multilateral relations with China. At the recent US-China dialogue at APEC, President Biden and President Xi Jinping met for several hours, marking "a significant step forward in the bilateral relationship, given its fraught state."<sup>56</sup> Moreover, the ROK-Japan-China Trilateral Cooperation Secretariat (TCS) is expected to hold a summit meeting in May 2024.<sup>57</sup> Considering that the most recent trilateral summit was held in 2019, it will be a venue where three neighbors seek more productive cooperation in the region and work to prevent a possible collision of triangular blocs.

In addition to a rapidly evolving international security environment, domestic politics is also a critical variable to consider when promoting trilateral cooperation. If Biden is reelected in the 2024 US presidential election, the current momentum and direction for trilateral cooperation would likely continue. The Biden administration initiated the Camp David Summit and has maintained a consistent stance on trilateral cooperation. Considering that the Biden administration's Indo-Pacific Strategy focuses on strengthening minilateralism, the United States will actively lead trilateral cooperation. If Trump is elected, trilateral cooperation has the potential to continue, but other factors at play could undermine future progress.

During his first term, Trump supported trilateral cooperation. During the ROK-US-Japan trilateral summit meeting in September 2017, Trump expressed the view that "amid the growing threat of North Korea threat, coordination among the United States, Japan, and the ROK is definitely deepening."<sup>58</sup> However, if Trump, based on his America-First credo, threatens to reduce or even pull troops out of the ROK or Japan, trilateral cooperation would become extremely complicated. However, trilateral cooperation could be sustained if Trump believes such an arrangement benefits US national interests.

Although not visible yet, there could also be an issue emerging from Japanese domestic politics. The Kishida Cabinet's approval rating is at 26 percent while the disapproval rating is 66 percent.<sup>59</sup> It is a record low. If the approval ratings continue to fall, there is a chance that trilateral cooperation could be affected as well. In other words, the Japanese public may not be comfortable with Kishida's foreign policy agenda, including the strengthening of trilateral cooperation. Yet, after the recent US-Japan summit meeting, Kishida and Yoon talked over the phone and discussed deepening bilateral cooperation and trilateral cooperation with the United States. In this regard, the foreign policy direction of Japan regarding trilateral cooperation has been strongly reaffirmed.

Finally, while the Camp David Summit was a turning point that gave a huge boost to trilateral cooperation, it does not change the reality that the ROK remains the weak link in the security triangle. Given its somewhat different geopolitical framework situated on the Asian mainland next to the DPRK, its economic trade dependencies on China, and its historical issues with Japan, the debate over trilateral cooperation, widely aired by progressives within South Korea, is more palpable than in the United States or Japan. However, despite the defeat of the ruling party in ROK's recent parliamentary election, an ROK foreign ministry official said there will be "no significant impact on its foreign policy line, including trilateral cooperation with the United States and Japan."<sup>60</sup>

All three countries will continue to face diverse domestic and international challenges to trilateral cooperation. Camp David summit was a political commitment among the three leaders. Now the three parties need to institutionalize trilateral cooperation to manage those challenges. Institutionalization of the trilateral security cooperation requires legal measures. Ideally, each country's legislative body could introduce and ratify the institutionalization of such cooperation as legally binding cooperative measures, which would help mitigate the effects of domestic politics on trilateral cooperation. Furthermore, the three can continue to deal with challenges derived from the international security environment by sustaining the annual dialogues and regular military exercises discussed at Camp David.

#### Conclusion

In the past, trilateral cooperation failed due to deteriorating bilateral relations between the ROK and Japan, the changing security environment, and the domestic politics of the three nations. The key now is to institutionalize trilateral cooperation, having learned such lessons from the past. At this point, the most significant goal for trilateral cooperation is sustainability. Exploring, developing, and carrying on agendas will continue. But without sustainability, none of them will be meaningful. At Camp David, the agenda was regularized. It should now be institutionalized.

Against this backdrop, it would be desirable to establish a ROK-US-Japan Cooperation Secretariat to sustain cooperation.<sup>61</sup> First, regardless of the dynamic security landscape and changing domestic politics, the secretariat could ensure the three nations are tied together. NATO and ASEAN, the most renowned multilateral frameworks, run secretariat functions. Second, the secretariat could serve as a planning board for coordinating the annual leader-level summits and ministerial meetings for foreign ministers, defense ministers, national security advisors, and treasury ministers.

Third, the secretariat can also manage the logistics and scheduling of multidomain trilateral exercises. The three militaries have conducted trilateral exercises but not across multiple domains. Each government can deploy liaison officers to the secretariat to coordinate multi-domain exercises. Fourth, the secretariat should review the results of meetings and exercises and provide qualitative and quantitative suggestions for improvements. This function should work well as a watchdog. Lastly, the secretariat should also be able to present new areas of cooperation. For trilateral cooperation to endure, it is important to adjust to new environments. The institutionalization of cooperation will be necessary on this account, and it is best done by establishing a secretariat, which could help to prevent domestic factors from interfering with trilateral cooperation in the future.

The level of motivation to sustain and strengthen this cooperation among the three leaders may be different, and the direction of cooperation may differ despite common aspirations at Camp David. For the time being – from a South Korean perspective – it will be wise for the three leaders to primarily focus on its traditional agenda, namely, the DPRK. At this moment, institutionalization of cooperation is needed. It will be best done by establishing a secretariat to help navigate the inevitable domestic shifts ahead.

#### Endnotes

- <sup>1</sup> Kyung-woon Choi, "World GDP 32 Percent...Birth of Korea-US-Japan 'Security and Economic Bloc," *Chosun Ilbo*, August 19, 2023, <u>https://www.chosun.com/politics/diplomacy-</u> <u>defense/2023/08/19/BSO3E5EYPJC27ILMMTKUNM3XME/;</u> "Global Firepower 2023," Global Firepower, accessed February 15, 2024, <u>https://www.globalfirepower.com/</u>.
- <sup>2</sup> Ju-hye Shin, "Yoon, Kishida vow new era of ties," *The Korea Herald*, March 16, 2023, https://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20230316000783.
- <sup>3</sup> "Phnom Penh Statement on US-Japan-Republic of Korea Trilateral Partnership for the Indo-Pacific," The White House, November 13, 2022, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-</u>releases/2022/11/13/phnom-penh-statement-on-trilateral-partnership-for-the-indo-pacific/.
- <sup>4</sup> "Leaders' Joint Statement in Commemoration of the 70th Anniversary of the Alliance between the United States of America and the Republic of Korea," The White House, April 26, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/04/26/leaders-jointstatement-in-commemoration-of-the-70th-anniversary-of-the-alliance-between-the-unitedstates-of-america-and-the-republic-of-korea/.
- <sup>5</sup> Jesse Johnson, "Kishida agrees to further deepen ties with South Korea's Yoon," The Japan Times, April 17, 2024, <u>https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2024/04/17/japan/politics/southkorea-yoon-japan-kishida-call/</u>.
- <sup>6</sup> Clint Work, "The Impact of the Camp David Trilateral: A Perspective from the United States," The Asan Forum, September 4, 2023, <u>https://theasanforum.org/a-perspective-from-the-united-states/</u>.
- <sup>7</sup> Donald Stone MacDonald, U.S.-Korean Relations from Liberation to Self-Reliance: The Twenty-Year Record: An Interpretative Summary of the Archives of the U.S. Department of State for the Period 1945 to 1965 (Boulder: Westview Press, 1992), 127-136.
- <sup>8</sup> "Chinese Becomes a Nuclear Nation," Atomic Archive, accessed February 28, 2024, <u>https://www.atomicarchive.com/history/cold-war/</u>.; "Statement by Peking on Nuclear Test," New York Times, October 17, 1964, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/1964/10/17/archives/statement-by-peking-on-nuclear-test.html</u>.
- <sup>9</sup> "Statement by the President on the First Chinese Nuclear Device," The American Presidency Project, October 16, 1964, <u>https://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/documents/statement-the-</u> <u>president-the-first-chinese-nuclear-device</u>. For further historical analysis, see Alex Soohoon Lee, "A Roadmap for ROK-US-Japan Trilateral Security Cooperation (TSC)," *International Journal of Korean Unification Studies* 32, no. 2 (2023): 1-31.
- <sup>10</sup> "Statement by the President on the Treaty of Basic Relations between Japan and Korea," The American Presidency Project, December 18, 1965, <u>https://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/documents/statement-the-president-the-treaty-basic-relations-between-japan-and-korea.</u>
- <sup>11</sup> Alex Soohoon Lee, "ROK-US-Japan Security Cooperation for DPRK Missile Threats," *Hankook Ilbo*, June 15, 2023, <u>https://www.hankookilbo.com/News/Read/A2023061410580000866</u>.
- <sup>12</sup> Clint Work, "National Commentaries: The impact of the Camp David Trilateral: A Perspective from the United States."

- <sup>13</sup> "Signing of Trilateral Information Sharing Arrangement Concerning the Nuclear and Missile Threats Posed by North Korea," US Department of Defense, December 28, 2014, <u>https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/Article/605331/signing-of-trilateral-information-sharing-arrangement-concerning-the-nuclear-an/.</u>
- <sup>14</sup> Ye-jin Jang, "Introduction on ROK-US-Japan Information-Sharing Agreement (TISA)," Yonhap News Agency, August 23, 2019, <u>https://www.yna.co.kr/view/GYH20190823000500044</u>.
- <sup>15</sup> "The Spirit of Camp David: Joint Statement of Japan, the Republic of Korea, and the United States," The White House, August 18, 2023, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/ statements-releases/2023/08/18/the-spirit-of-camp-david-joint-statement-of-japan-therepublic-of-korea-and-the-united-states/.</u>
- <sup>16</sup> "Camp David Principles," The White House, August 18, 2023, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/</u> <u>briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/08/18/camp-david-principles/</u>.
- <sup>17</sup> "Commitment to Consult," The White House, August 18, 2023, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/</u> briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/08/18/commitment-to-consult/.
- <sup>18</sup> Alex Soohoon Lee, "The Korea-US-Japan Camp David Summit: Achievements and Challenges," Korea Institute for Defense Analyses, August 25, 2023, <u>https://www.kida.re.kr/frt/board/frtNormalBoardDetail.</u> <u>do?sidx=2184&idx=831&depth=2&searchCondition=&searchKeyword=&pageIndex=1&lang=kr.</u>
- <sup>19</sup> "The Spirit of Camp David: Joint Statement of Japan, the Republic of Korea, and the United States."
- <sup>20</sup> "The Spirit of Camp David: Joint Statement of Japan, the Republic of Korea, and the United States."
- <sup>21</sup> "The Spirit of Camp David: Joint Statement of Japan, the Republic of Korea, and the United States."
- <sup>22</sup> "The Spirit of Camp David: Joint Statement of Japan, the Republic of Korea, and the United States."
- <sup>23</sup> "Indo-Pacific Strategy of the United States of America," The White House, February 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/U.S.-Indo-Pacific-Strategy.pdf.
- <sup>24</sup> "Strategy for a Free, Peaceful, and Prosperous Indo-Pacific Region," ROK Ministry of Foreign Affairs, December 28, 2022, <u>https://overseas.mofa.go.kr/eng/brd/m\_5676/view.do?seq=322133</u>
- <sup>25</sup> Yuki Tatsumi, "Japan's Indo-Pacific Strategy," Korea Economic Institute of America, November 2, 2023, <u>https://keia.org/publication/japans-indo-pacific-strategy/</u>.
- <sup>26</sup> "New Plan for a 'Free and Open Indo-Pacific (FOIP)," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, November 28, 2023, <u>https://www.mofa.go.jp/fp/pc/page3e\_001336.html</u>.
- <sup>27</sup> "The Spirit of Camp David: Joint Statement of Japan, the Republic of Korea, and the United States."
- <sup>28</sup> "Indo-Pacific Economic Framework for Prosperity (IPEF)," Office of the United States Trade Representative, <u>https://ustr.gov/trade-agreements/agreements-under-negotiation/indo-pacificeconomic-framework-prosperity-ipef</u>.
- <sup>29</sup> "The Spirit of Camp David: Joint Statement of Japan, the Republic of Korea, and the United States."

- <sup>30</sup> "China, Solomon Islands sign policing pact in upgrade of ties," Reuters, July 11, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/china-solomon-islands-agree-strategicpartnership-2023-07-10/.
- <sup>31</sup> Jim Garamon, "DOD Official Highlights Importance of Pacific Island Nations," US Department of Defense, July 20, 2023, <u>https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/3466096/ dod-official-highlights-importance-of-pacific-island-nations/</u>.
- <sup>32</sup> "President Yoon pledges more 'win-win cooperation' with Pacific islands," Office of the President, May 30, 2023, <u>https://eng.president.go.kr/briefing/UFebqBfP</u>.
- <sup>33</sup> "Japan's Support for the Pacific Island Countries," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, <u>https://www.mofa.go.jp/mofaj/files/100214244.pdf</u>
- <sup>34</sup> "North Korea's missile activity in 2022," The International Institute for Strategic Studies, December 2022, <u>https://www.iiss.org/sv/publications/strategic-comments/2022/north-koreasmissile-activity-in-2022/</u>.
- <sup>35</sup> "The Spirit of Camp David: Joint Statement of Japan, the Republic of Korea, and the United States."
- <sup>36</sup> The US Army's Multi-Domain Operations (MDO), Navy's Distributed Maritime Operations (DM)), and Marines' Expeditionary Advanced Base Operations (EABO) are the operational concepts developed to fight in multi-domain battlefields. For further examination, see Luke A. Nicastro, "U.S. Defense Infrastructure in the Indo-Pacific: Background and Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, June 6, 2023, <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R47589</u>.
- <sup>37</sup> Suk-ho Roh and Su-hyeon Park, "S. Korea, U.S., and Japan activate real-time missile alert system against N. Korean threats," *Chosun Ilbo*, December 21, 2023, <u>https://www.chosun.com/english/national-en/2023/12/21/2NF3R6CIHJDOJOR5GB5BFXQV2I/</u>.
- <sup>38</sup> Taewoong Gal, "ROK MND: 'Sharing ROK-US-Japan missile data would also benefit ROK,'" OBS News, February 5, 2024, <u>https://www.obsnews.co.kr/news/articleView.html?idxno=1430119</u>.
- <sup>39</sup> "Outcome of ROK-U.S.-Japan Foreign Ministers' Meeting," ROK Ministry of Foreign Affairs, March 4, 2024, <u>https://www.mofa.go.kr/eng/brd/m\_5674/view.do?seq=320953</u>.
- <sup>40</sup> "U.S., Japan, Republic of Korea Conduct Trilateral Aerial Exercise," US Indo-Pacific Command, October 22, 2023, <u>https://www.pacom.mil/Media/News/Spotlight/Article/3564925/us-japan-republic-of-korea-conduct-trilateral-aerial-exercise/.</u>
- <sup>41</sup> "Trilateral ROK-US-Japan Maritime Exercise," ROK Joint Chiefs of Staff, January 17, 2024, <u>https://www.jcs.mil.kr/user/boardList;</u> "Japan, Republic of Korea, U.S. Navies Partner in Trilateral Maritime Exercise," US Navy, January 17, 2024, <u>https://www.navy.mil/Press-Office/News-Stories/</u> <u>Article/3647563/japan-republic-of-korea-us-navies-partner-in-trilateral-maritime-exercise/</u>.
- <sup>42</sup> "Japan, South Korea, U.S. Strengthen Trilateral Cooperation," US Department of Defense, August 18, 2023, <u>https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/3498451/japan-south-korea-us-strengthen-trilateral-cooperation/.</u>
- <sup>43</sup> "Joint Statement of ROK-US-Japan Indo-Pacific Dialogue," ROK Ministry of Foreign Affairs, January 6, 2024, <u>https://www.mofa.go.kr/www/brd/m\_4080/view.do?seq=374558</u>.

- <sup>44</sup> "25 Nations Participate in Global Sentinel 22," US Space Command, August 3, 2022, https://www.spacecom.mil/Newsroom/News/Article-Display/Article/3115832/25-nationsparticipate-in-global-sentinel-22/.
- <sup>45</sup> "South Korea launches first military spy satellite, intensifying space race with Pyongyang," The Guardian, December 1, 2023, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/dec/02/south-korea-launches-first-military-spy-satellite-intensifying-space-race-with-pyongyang.</u>
- <sup>46</sup> Hyung-jin Kim, "South Korea launches second military spy satellite," Defense News, April 8, 2024, <u>https://www.defensenews.com/space/2024/04/08/south-korea-launches-second-military-spy-satellite/</u>.
- <sup>47</sup> "United States-Japan Joint Leaders' Statement," The White House, April 10, 2024, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2024/04/10/united-statesjapan-joint-leaders-statement/.
- <sup>48</sup> "2023 Progress Report of the ROK's Indo-Pacific Strategy," ROK Ministry of Foreign Affairs, December 9, 2023.
- <sup>49</sup> Donald Kirk, "Biden's 'Spirit of Camp David' is a Mere Specter of Alliance," *The Hill*, September 7, 2023, <u>https://thehill.com/opinion/international/4189938-bidens-spirit-of-camp-david-is-a-mere-specter-of-alliance/</u>.
- <sup>50</sup> Si-young Choi, "S. Korea eyes bigger initiative as it returns to UN Security Council," Korea Herald, June 7, 2023, <u>https://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20230607000690</u>.
- <sup>51</sup> For example, women's suffrage cascaded to many nations including Canada, Germany, and the United Kingdom during the 1910s, then to other nations. Any country that allowed women to vote has internalized women's suffrage as a norm. For more information, see Martha Finnemore and Kathryn Sikkink, "International Norm Dynamics and Political Change," *International Organization* 52, no. 4 (1998): 887-917.
- <sup>52</sup> Christy Lee, "North Korea Using Ties With Russia to Boost Standing With China," Voice of America, October 26, 2023, <u>https://www.voanews.com/a/north-korea-using-ties-with-russia-toboost-standing-with-china/7329191.html.</u>
- <sup>53</sup> Pierre Emmanuel Ngendakumana, "North Korea ramps up shell deliveries to Putin, Seoul says," Politico, February 27, 2024, <u>https://www.politico.eu/article/north-korea-munitions-russia-vladimir-putin-war-ukraine/</u>.
- <sup>54</sup> Josh Smith, "North Korea's first spy satellite is 'alive', can manoeuvre, expert says" *Reuters*, February 28, 2024, <u>https://www.reuters.com/technology/space/north-koreas-first-spy-satellite-is-alive-can-manoeuvre-expert-says-2024-02-28/</u>.
- <sup>55</sup> Victor Cha and Ellen Kim, "Summit between Kim Jong-un and Vladimir Putin," Center for Strategic and International Studies, September 13, 2023, <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/ summit-between-kim-jong-un-and-vladimir-putin</u>.
- <sup>56</sup> Carla Freeman, Rosie Levine, Ryan Sung, and Lyndi Tsering, "Biden and Xi at APEC: Averting Further Crisis in U.S.-China Relations," United States Institute of Peace, November 16, 2023, <u>https://www. usip.org/publications/2023/11/biden-and-xi-apec-averting-further-crisis-us-china-relations</u>.

- <sup>57</sup> Sanghyun Park, "ROK, planning to hold ROK-China-Japan Summit in May," Yonhap News Agency, April 4, 2024, <u>https://www.yna.co.kr/view/AKR20240404161451073?input=1195m</u>.
- <sup>58</sup> "Japan-U.S.-ROK Trilateral Summit Meeting," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, September 21, 2017, <u>https://www.mofa.go.jp/a\_o/na/kr/page3e\_000758.html</u>.
- <sup>59</sup> Shiko Ueda and Kosuke Sekimoto, "Japan PM Kishida's Approval Rating Mired Near Record Low," Nikkei Asia, March 25, 2024, <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Japan-PM-Kishida-s-approval-rating-mired-near-record-low.</u>
- <sup>60</sup> Wonju Yi, "Election results to have little impact on S. Korea's foreign policy line: official," Yonhap News Agency, April 11, 2024, <u>https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20240411009200315</u>.
- <sup>61</sup> Alex Soohoon Lee, "A Roadmap for ROK-US-Japan Trilateral Security Cooperation (TSC)."